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OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA 
Notice is hereby given that the Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin will 
hold a regular Public Works Meeting as indicated on the date, time and location given below. 


 


Meeting of the: 
Date /Time: 
Location: 
Members: 


Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton  
Thursday, September 19, 2019 at 6:00 pm 
Public Works Facility, 2439 County Rd A 
Tom Majewski, Sid Boersma, Matt Bartlett, Lisa Reeves, Mayor Tim Swadley 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  


Item #   CALL TO ORDER 
1. Communications  


Item #   OLD BUSINESS         
2. - 


Item #   NEW BUSINESS 
3. Approve Minutes of the July 18, 2019 Meeting 
4.   Discussion and Possible Action to Remove a Small Footbridge in the City Greenway Behind 


Cascade Falls Apartments 
5.   Discussion about Overhead Electrical Wires in Parks 
6.   Discussion and Possible Action to Adjust the Hours of Operation for the Yard Waste Site Starting 


in 2020. 
7. Discussion and Possible Action to Implement Size Restriction for Brush Collection. 
8.   Acceptance of Nordic Ridge Public Improvements  


       9. Future Agenda Items 
      10.  Adjourn  


    
   ADJOURNMENT                                                                                                
 
cc: Council Members, City Leadership Team, City Attorney Matthew P. Dregne, 


Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, City Clerk Holly Licht, Tim Onsager 
Stoughton School District, Judi Krebs, stoughtonreporter@wcinet.com,  
stoughtoneditor@wcinet.com , Stoughton Newspaper/WI State Journal/Capital Times 
 
 


NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
 
 



mailto:stughtonreporter@wcinet.com
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Public Works Committee  
Thursday, July 18, 2019 @ (following Joint Meeting w/ Stoughton Utilities) 
Public Safety Building, 321 S Fourth St 
 
Members Present:  Alderpersons Lisa Reeves, Tom Majewski, Matt Bartlett and Mayor Swadley 


Absent/Excused: Alderperson Sid Boersma 


Staff:  Public Works Director Brett Hebert, Planning Director Rodney Scheel and Vickie Erdahl 


Guests:   Emily Barr – Stoughton resident, Alderperson Phil Caravello, and Nate Austin -John’s 
Disposal Service 
 
Call to Order:  Bartlett called the meeting to order @ 7:35 


1) Communications:   Hebert reported:  


• Boardwalk has been installed behind the Disc Golf Course with help from Cummins 
employees and a $15,000 grant. This project has been in progress for two years.  Benches 
(made from wood from city tress removed) will be installed 


Old Business: 


2)  Discussion and Possible Action to Increase the Standard Minimum Right-of-Way Width:  


 Tabled. 


New Business: 
 
3)    Approve June 27, 2019 Meeting Minutes:  Motion by Majewski seconded by Reeves to 


approve the minutes.  Motion carried 4-0. (with Mayor voting yes)  
 
4)    John’s Disposal Presentation:  John’s Disposal notified Director Hebert of a proposed 


increase in 2020 for the city’s recycling costs of 9.9 % from $3.65 to $4.55 per residence due 
to plummeting recycle values. 


 Nate Austin from Johns spoke to the committee regarding the effect of China not taking the 
United States’ materials anymore which in essence is hurting all companies that do this type of 
work.  The once a month bulk pick up, in some cases, is being abused by residents placing a 
whole park row filled with junk which the collection was never meant to cover.   


 John’s will also be introducing a call-in bulk collection, which will have the residents calling in 
for pick up (at no additional cost) instead of waiting for the once a month date but also limiting 
the amounts that can be placed to the curb at one time.  John’s will assist in notifying 
customers at the beginning of the year to make the adjustment to the revised bulk collection 
process. 


 The downtown cans will go from a once a week to a twice a week pick up. 
 
 Committee stated would support the increase. 
  
5) Discussion and Approval of Design Elements for Glacier Moraine Drive:  Scheel gave a 


brief update. The road will be 40ft wide, with no sidewalks to the north and a 10-foot asphalt 
shared-path on the south side.  The shared-use path will start on Williams Drive north of the 
one remaining Town residential property on the east side of Williams Drive.  The share-use 
path will also run on the west side of Progress Lane. 


 In the southeast corner of the City lands there will be a regional storm water management 
pond.  This project area has significant depths of topsoil that will need to be spread across the 







parcels of land the City will be marketing.  It is not possible to predict how each site may 
develop but the street project does not include the expense of hauling this material offsite 


 The project is currently out to bid and bids are due on July 31, 2019. 
 
 Motion by Reeves, seconded by Majewski to approve the design elements for Glacier 


Moraine Dr.  Motion carried 4-0. (With Mayor Swadley voting yes) 
 
6) Discussion and Approval of Change to Ordinance 10-35 – Electrical Permits:  Scheel 


stated that state regulations had changed and changes to the ordinance will reflect the State 
changes. 


 
 Motion by Majewski, seconded by Reeves to recommend to the Common council to 


approve changes to Ordinance 10-35 – Electrical Permits.  Motion carried 4-0 (with 
Mayor Swadley voting yes) 


  
7) 2020 Downtown Rehabilitation Project:  Scheel stated to the committee that the city has an 


opportunity to use remaining TIF money for Main St in the downtown area (Page to 
approximately Fifth St) which could be used for infrastructure maintenance.  However, this 
money must be spent in 2020. 


 Currently Scheel is evaluating the following items and would recommend the project be         
completed without special assessments to property owners (except Forrest St which has an 
unusual circumstance).  The Downtown District is a focal point and should be maintained at a 
higher standard. Also stated was that the DOT project for USH 51 from Page to Hoel is 
scheduled in 2020 and will reduce traffic downtown enabling the work to be completed easier. 
 
• Street crosswalk reconstruction – The concrete is failing at several locations 
• Sidewalk sections that are cracked, have sunk or risen, are decayed, etc.  We are 


evaluating a number of treatments for these areas such as replacement, concrete raising, 
and concrete grinding. – The Committee is supportive of the use of alternative 
treatments instead of removal in some circumstances. 


• Accessible ramps at crossings – Depending on work to be performed at these crossings, 
we may have the opportunity to improve some of the ramps. 


• Consider replacing some of the colored concrete with standard concrete.  In some cases, 
the product will last longer when sections are sized and configured differently.   


• Evaluate tree grates and potential changes. 
• Reconstruction of Forrest Street from Main Street to Washington Street. 


 
  
8) Jefferson St Bridge – Date for Public Involvement and Distribution of Notice:   After a 


short discussion it was decided that the meeting would be held on: 
 Date - Wednesday, August 21, 2019  
 Time - 6:00 PM at  
 Location - the Fire Station (if available)   
 This meeting will be advertised in the Hub, a sign at the bridge, on city website and possibly 


social media 
 
 
9) Future Agenda Items:    
 







 Moved by Majewski seconded by Reeves to adjourn the meeting at 8:25 pm.  Motion 
carried 3-0.  Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl Administrative Assistant –. 7/22/19 








 
 


 


September 4, 2019 


 


 


 


To Whom It May Concern: 


 


 


Premier Real Estate Management LLC, is seeking removal of the bridge between our property line and 


Subway off of Hamilton Street in Stoughton, WI at Cascade Falls. 


 


During the short time we have owned and managed this property we have completed a multi-million-


dollar renovation that is set to wrap up this summer.  Throughout this process we have enjoyed 


watching the property be restored to a beautiful place to call home! 


 


We are seeking permission to remove the foot bridge between our property and Subway because we 


have observed how it negatively impacts our community and the quality of service that we provide our 


residents.  We see crowds of people walking through the community that do not reside here, and 


unfortunately large amounts of trash get left behind on the property due to this foot traffic.  We have 


also received reports from the local police that people will cut through the property via the bridge to 


avoid them – by the time they get through the side roads over to Jackson St or Hamilton St the 


individuals can’t be found.   


 


It is our understanding that when this bridge originally went in it was designed for convenience as a gift 


from the city, however it does not lead to any city property such as parks or bike paths etc. 


 


We feel that if this is removed it will only be a positive impact for all involved.  We greatly appreciate 


any consideration you may take regarding our request. 


 


 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 


 
Emily Georgeson 


Regional Property Manager 


Premier Real Estate Management, LLC 


emily@pre-3.com / Cell: 608-280-1056 
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Date: 9-11-19 
 
To: Public Works Committee 
 
From: Brett Hebert, Director of Public Works 
 
Subject: Yard Waste Site Hours 
 
Dear Alders, 
 
Starting in 2020, we would like you to consider adjusting the hours at the Yard Waste Site on Saturday’s 
from 9:00 am – 5:00 pm to 8:00 am - 3:00 pm for the following reasons: 
 


- It seems our users want us to be open earlier in the morning on Saturday’s.  Opening at 8:00 
am would also be a benefit in the summer months to beat the heat, so to speak. 


- We have less users in the late evening, especially during the middle of the summer when 
temperatures are higher. 


- To staff the yard waste site on Saturdays is becoming increasingly more difficult. We are 
finding most workers are reluctant to give up their Saturday for the wage we are able to offer.  
We are trying to correct the wage issues through the budget process, but we also think getting 
done at 3:00 pm would possible attract more applicants. 


- Along those same lines, we are having to hire workers that may be under the age of 18, 
which may pose FLSA issues with the time they are allowed to work without a break or how 
many consecutive hours they can work in a day.  This new schedule would keep the work 
day under 8 hours and still provide adequate time for our users to visit the site. 


 
I look forward to discussing this at our Public Works Committee meeting on September 19th. 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
Brett Hebert 
Director of Public Works 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


CITY OF STOUGHTON 
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
2439 County Rd A, Stoughton, WI  53589 
(608) 877-8684   Office 
(608) 877-8387   Fax 
 


BRETT HEBERT 
Director of Public Works 
BHebert@ci.stoughton.wi.us 








           
           
           
           
           
           
           


            
             


Date: 9-11-19 
 
To: Public Works Committee 
 
From: Brett Hebert, Director of Public Works 
 
Subject: Brush Collection 
 
Dear Alders, 
 
As you know, we offer a great curbside brush collection service to our residents.  Currently, residents 
can practically put out any volume of brush that they so choose.  With our current operation, we can 
handle some pretty large piles efficiently and effectively.  However, the volume of these larger piles has 
started to become more and more frequent.  The intent of the brush collection program is to not take 
whole trees, rather it is to collect the brush from trees that have been trimmed or branches that have been 
shed from the tree.  
 
The current policy/procedure approved in 2006 (see attached) restricts the size of brush to no more than 
4” in diameter and 8’ in length.  We feel that we can collect limbs that are slightly larger in diameter due 
to the current collection method, but we are cognoscente that allowing a diameter that is too large would 
only encourage residents to put out whole trees including the trunk.  Our size recommendation is as 
follow: 


- Branch Diameter – No greater than 6 inches 
- Branch Length – No greater than 8 feet 
- Pile Size – The pile must fit within the terrace area (back of curb to either the sidewalk or 


property line if there is no sidewalk) and shall not be greater than 20 feet in length. 
- Branches shall be stacked neatly parallel to the roadway. 
- Any trees/brush that have been cut by a paid contractor will not be collected. 


 
Of course, anytime there are restrictions, the question of how do we enforce these restrictions is a 
consideration.  We fight the battle of wanting to provide a great service to the community and collecting 
the larger volume of brush but also how can we collect the brush in a timely manner with the time 
scheduled.  We schedule a week for collection, and barring an unforeseen storm event, are right up 
against that five-day window.  
 
We would also like the committee to consider eliminating the January brush collection.  We have found 
that this collection is not used by the majority of our residents.  We also run into the issue of winter 
storms covering up the brush that is set out make it difficult for our staff to collect and sometime not 
easy to see. 
 
We look forward to discussing this with you at the Public Works Meeting on September 19th.     
 


CITY OF STOUGHTON 
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
2439 County Rd A, Stoughton, WI  53589 
(608) 877-8684   Office 
(608) 877-8387   Fax 
 


BRETT HEBERT 
Director of Public Works 
BHebert@ci.stoughton.wi.us 







Respectfully, 
 
 
Brett Hebert 
Director of Public Works 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BRUSH COLLECTION PROCEDURE 
Approved by the Council: October 24, 2006 
Pickup of properly sized brush (maximum diameter 4”, maximum length 8’) 
begins on the first Monday of the month for that week, starting in April through 
the first week of October. Plan your trimming around the scheduled pickup to 
eliminate having brush out for long periods. Please have your brush at the curb 
by 7:00 a.m. on the aforementioned Mondays. Please place butt (the cut) ends 
facing the curb. Rootballs will not be picked up and should be disposed of at the 
Madison Compost Site (call 267-1502 for information). All brush must be placed 
in the parkrow, not in the street (violators will be fined). Once crews have gone 
through an area no other pickup will be done until the following scheduled pickup. 
Please be patient as it will take crews a while to get to all the brush depending 
upon how much is out. Street Department will not collect brush or limbs cut by 
private contractors. Private contractors need to haul away all brush and limbs. If 
you have any questions please call the Street Department office at 873-6303. 
 
 
 








CITY OF STOUGHTON    RODNEY J. SCHEEL 
DEPARTMENT OF      DIRECTOR 
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT 
381 East Main Street, Stoughton, WI. 53589 
 
(608) 873-6619     www.ci.stoughton.wi.us 
 


 
 
 
Date:  September 11, 2019 
 
To:  Public Works Committee  
 
From:  Rodney J. Scheel 
  Director of Planning & Development 
 
Subject: Nordic Ridge Public Improvements 
 
In November 2018, the City reduced the letter of credit to $307,377.33 for the remaining work in 
Phase I, II and III.  The Public Improvements for Nordic Ridge Phase I, Phase II and Phase III 
are now complete and ready for acceptance.  Acceptance of the public improvements allows the 
City to release the remaining amount in the letter of credit.  A resolution is provided and 
recommended for your consideration.   
 


If you have any questions, please contact me. 
 


 
S:\Planning\RJS\Committees\Public Works Committee  Nordic Ridge Public Improvements-Phase III-final acceptance.docx 
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City of Stoughton, 381 E Main Street, Stoughton WI  53589 


 
 


RESOLUTION OF THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE 
 


Acceptance of Certain Public Improvements made by Harvest Farms, LLC for Nordic Ridge 
Phase III 


 
Committee Action: 


 
   


Fiscal Impact: None 
 
File Number: 


 
R- 


 
Date Introduced: 


 
 


 
 
WHEREAS, Pursuant to the NORDIC RIDGE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT (MASTER) and the 
development agreements for Phase III (the “Agreement”), Harvest Farms, LLC (the “Developer”) is 
required to construct certain Public Improvements; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Agreement require Developer to submit the following prior to acceptance of Public 
Improvements: 
 


• A written request by the Developer desiring the City to inspect the Public Improvements, and 
• Valid lien waivers from all persons and entities providing materials or performing work on the 


improvements for which certification is sought, and  
• Provide as-built drawings to the City consisting of four hard copies on paper, one electronic copy 


as a pdf file, and one electronic copy in dwg format or other digital format that is acceptable to the 
City, and 


• Provide to the City all information regarding such improvements that the City requests to comply 
with GASB 34; and 


• Provide a statement from the City Finance Director that all outstanding City costs, including 
engineering and inspection charges, have been paid in full; and  


• Provide a bacteriologically safe water sample is obtained and tested by a certified agency, with the 
report from such agency confirming such testing, and 


 
WHEREAS, Developer has requested that the City accept certain Public Improvements (the “Completed 
Improvements”) for Nordic Ridge Phase III; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Planning Director and designees have inspected the Completed Improvements and 
found them to be acceptable and ready for acceptance pursuant to the Agreement. 
 
WHEREAS, on November 27, 2018 the Common Council approved R-193-2018 accepting Certain 
Public Improvements and reduced the associated letter of credit to $307,377.33;  
 
WHEREAS, the Public Works Committee met on September 19, 2019 to consider acceptance of the 
Completed Improvements, and recommends that the Completed Improvements be accepted pursuant to 
the Agreement and reduce the associated letter of credit to $0.  
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Common Council of the City of Stoughton that 
Completed Improvements are accepted pursuant to the Agreements, and authorizes that the construction 
letter of credit provided by Developer be reduced to $0. 







 
Council Action:         Adopted     Failed Vote     
 
 
Mayoral Action:        Accept     Veto  
 
 
                                             
Tim Swadley, Mayor    Date 


 
 


 
 
Council Action:           Override  Vote     
 
 
 
S:\Planning\RJS\Resolutions\Public Works Resolution - Nordic Ridge Public Improvements-Phase III-Final Acceptance & Release Letter of Credit.docx 


 





